Questions posed to NPA
)Adv Adams? – non attendance of a member at the Audit Committee) The Director General responded that the non-attendance of that one Member at the Audit Committee was not due to any fault on her part. On the first occasion, she had not had the opportunity to read the documents. On the second, the date of the meeting was changed at the last moment, to a day when she had other commitments already. She had given specific apologies on both dates.

(Sale and leaseback) The Director General noted that the project called “rent-back” finally resolved, after much discussion.

(Adv Adams: backlog of cases and postponements) Ms Jiba there was now a system whereby the cases that would become backlog cases, or had been postponed several times, were separately noted. She was unable to report on areas where the backlogs occurred at the moment.

( Ms Schäfer: question about numbers of people killed or attacked (Witness Protection??) Ms van Rensburg said that manual systems were currently recording information, and that data was not specifically kept, although the prosecutors could be asked to record it. There had been some cases in the past, but she was not sure how many.

New questions: 
Ms Smuts noted that there were comments made at an earlier stage by the National Director of Public Prosecutions (NDPP) about the possible closure of the Asset Forfeiture Unit (AFU). She asked whether the Asset Forfeiture Unit staff in the provinces were still reporting to Provincial Directors of Public Prosecution, and whether the AFU was effectively functioning.

Mr Willie Hofmeyr, Head, Asset Forfeiture Unit, responded that there had been a period during which the future of the AFU was uncertain, and there had been several discussions between the NDPP, the Minister, himself, and other senior mangers. At the moment, the AFU was functioning as it had in the past. It was agreed that there would be a “dotted line” of accountability to the Directors of Public Prosecutions in the provinces, with which he was in agreement, as there should be as much coordination as possible. They also reported to the AFU Head Office.

Ms Smuts asked whether it was true that a pistol had been checked out from the armoury of the AFU, which was alleged to have been intended for use by Mr Molele in a conspiracy to murder case. She also asked whether the NDPP had attempted to launch conspiracy charges against Mr Willie Hofmeyr. 

Ms van Rensburg (Acting …) said that she was unaware of whether the NDPP had instituted criminal charges, although there was a disciplinary enquiry against Mr Molele in relation to a number of issues. She was in the process of meeting with the line manager at the Asset Forfeiture Unit to discuss what was to be done. There were some very serious charges, but none related to a conspiracy to murder. 

Ms Smuts said that she had wanted to ask questions of Adv Simelane, but he was not present. She had consistently been asking questions about the allegations that the National Director of Public Prosecutions had stopped an interim freezing order in a particular case, and she asked if it was correct that Adv Simelane had decided to lift the freezing order on the basis of contracts reached with Mr Hlongwane, and, if so, enquired what these contracts might be.

Adv Mohatla responded that the NPA had processed the papers for Mutual Legal Assistance and had sent them overseas, but she was not sure about the allegations relating to contracts and lifting of the order.

Mr Hofmeyr responded that there was a preservation order obtained in the Fana Hlongwana case, which was supported at the time by the DPP. However, representations were then made to the National Director of Public Prosecutions, who eventually agreed that the representations had proved that the income in Lichtenstein was legitimate, and who had instructed the AFU to seek the rescission of the preservation order. That was where the matter stood, as far as the AFU was concerned.

Ms Smuts questioned why, in that case, the comment had been made that “Members of Parliament must trust us that the matter is still live”. 

Ms Smuts noted that at the Access to Justice Conference, the NDPP had said that there were difficulties with plea bargaining, but that plea-bargaining should be retained because of other problems with non-custodial orders. She had been told that in the past, senior prosecutors were able to arrange for plea-bargains but that this was apparently no longer the case, and that only the NDPP, or at least two other senior prosecutors, could now sign them off. She asked if this was correct. She also asked if it was correct that non-custodial sentences were seldom, if ever, awarded.

Ms Smuts also wanted to follow up on a question asked by Mr Jeffery, on the circumstances around the appointment of the Acting Director of Public Prosecution (DPP) in Natal. She asked for confirmation that when the position fell vacant, there were two candidates, but that Adv Ramutan was accused of having made racist comments at a meeting, and there was apparently an enquiry instituted. Mr Ntloshwa/Mlotwa?? was then appointed as Acting DPP.

Ms Jiba noted that it was difficult to answer these questions, as none of those present decided upon Acting appointments, which were decided by the National Director of Public Prosecutions, in consultation with the Minister of Justice. She was not aware of the circumstances around the appointment. Prior to the most recent appointment, Teresa Ramutan ?? had been acting. 

Ms Smuts said that she had questioned the position of a Mr Cliff Simelane in the past, but wished to know again whether he was related to Mr Menzi Simelane. Mr Cliff Simelane was apparently appointed as a Corporate Manager, but then completed his LLB degree and was admitted as an advocate. There were allegations that he was now prosecuting, and had risen through the ranks of prosecutors very fast, having been permitted to prosecute in the Regional Court after about two months, and that he had apparently also prosecuted a case in the High Court, despite his lack of experience. She asked what his job description was, and what he was doing.

Ms van Rensburg said that to her knowledge, there was no relationship between Mr Cliff Simelane and Mr Menzi Simelane. Mr Cliff Simelane was employed as a Senior Corporate Manager. He had then requested an LLB degree and he had requested a transfer. In the current system, there was no way to do a direct transition from a corporate manager post to a prosecutor post at the same level. His request had been presented to her, and she had declined it. Although the NPA wanted to encourage staff to study, Occupation Specific Dispensation (OSD) did not allow a person simply to be moved across to a level 13 prosecutorial post, because they must gain experience in that field. Therefore, a person wanting to become a prosecutor would have to take a salary cut and start at a lower level. Mr Cliff Simelane was not the only person who had made such an application, and all those in Corporate Services who were studying for LLB degrees had been told, in writing, that direct transfers across to the same level would not apply.

Mr Jeffery asked if the allegations that Mr Simelane was employed as a court prosecutor were incorrect. 

Ms van Rensburg clarified that before she had been appointed in her Acting position, Mr Simelane had apparently been given the opportunity to work as a prosecutor. However, this position had been corrected about two weeks ago, when he had been specifically informed that he would have to follow the correct process if he wished to work as a prosecutor. At the moment he was in KwaZulu Natal, and was linked to the DPP office, but she was not sure exactly what he was doing.

The Chairperson expressed concern that he had apparently appeared in the High Court in a major case, despite lacking experience.

Mr Jeffery felt that a full report was needed on this matter, as well as the matter of the Acting DPP appointment.

Mr Swart asked again about the reduction of commercial crime cases, pointing out that targets were 1465 and the actual numbers achieved were 746, which seemed to be in contradiction with the emphasis on fighting corruption.

Ms van Rensburg said that the NPA was also concerned about the reduction. When the NDPP was appointed, he had audited the cases, and noted that these included some “tactical benefit” cases that did not meet the criteria of a complex commercial case. The former category should be handled in the normal way, and the decision was made that “commercial crime” should apply only to the most complex cases dealt with in the dedicated courts. The previous figures had included other cases handled by the Specialist Crime Unit (SCU). There were only ten specialist courts. She could supply the Committee with figures of all cases, and she indicated that there was also a large case being handled in Nelspruit.

Mr Swart suggested that in future it would be useful to include a footnote explaining the figures.

Ms van Rensburg added that it could not be said that no cases would be outsourced. The budget had been ring-fenced in the office of the NDPP, but there would have to be substantive motivations as to why a case should be outsourced.

Adv Holomisa wanted to know whether the farm that was reported upon earlier was a going concern, saying that it was linked very closely to questions of land reform.

Mr Hofmeyr responded that although he did not have intimate knowledge of this issue, there were some complications as the farm had a number of smaller farmers operating, as subsistence farmers, upon the land, so it had in effect already been divided up amongst those with previous claims. He highlighted that the Land Reform programme was different from land redistribution, as it was intended to empower communities to have access to land. The land was redistributed under the Land Reform programme, but this was not done correctly. One of the suggestions under discussion at the moment was whether that farm should be re-allocated to those who had made claims under the Land Redistribution programme. The farm had the potential to support commercial farming.

Mr Holomisa asked what had happened in relation to a house in the former Transkei area, forfeited to the State from a person found guilty of fraud, that had apparently now fallen into a state of disrepair.

Mr Hofmeyr responded that he would need to find out more details. This was one of the first properties forfeited. The problem was that the house had been erected on communal land, so full rights of ownership could not attach. In the end, the occupational rights were forfeited and ceded to a government department, who could then use the property. After the property was handed over, the AFU had not tracked how well the property was being utilised by the State. He added that the AFU had now moved away from the notion of handing forfeited property over to State entities, and instead was selling properties and paying the money into CARA, because there had been a couple of instances where the government department who was given use of the forfeited property was not looking after it properly.

Ms Schäfer said that the AFU should still oversee property. Even if the AFU was not taking direct responsibility, it should try to ensure that assets were maintained in a decent state.

Mr Hofmeyr said that the AFU had taken care of the property whilst under its custody, but in some cases the property was handed to a curator bonis, who would then become liable, and must take out security and insurance policies. The AFU had, in some instances, still ended up paying compensation where property was damaged, despite the fact that it had no direct legal obligation to do so, because it accepted that it must cover its reputational risk.

The meeting was adjourned.
